Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting
September 23, 2010

7:00 PM
Board Members Present: Tom Hobbs, Lynda Riley, Erin O’Shea, Ann Giroux,  Margaret Alton, Bruce Barnett, Elke Franke, Barbara Fields, Peter Smith, Felix Dawson, Jim Durkay
Board Members Absent: Meredith Borden, Tim Chriss, Ann Tyler, Howard Friedel, Cathy Boyne, Mark Chartrand, Jay Lippincott

Motion Passed: to approve minutes of June 23, 2010.

President’s Report: Tom Hobbs

Board Members were updated on details concerning proposed changes to the Guilford Reservoir. After much discussion with Ms. Kishia Powell, head of the Baltimore City Bureau of Water and Wastewater, a general agreement had been reached concerning the modifications to the Guilford Reservoir. Ms. Powell, however, has been replaced by the new Mayor. Ms. Powell’s successor recently responded to an inquiry by the Guilford Association, but his letter did not reiterate the agreement which had been made with Ms. Powell. The Guilford Association has been informed only that the expected planning session will be delayed until the fall. Councilwoman Mary Pat Clark was asked to follow up with the appropriate people on this matter. Meredith Borden, a Guilford resident and an attorney, will be asked to chair a board committee to keep on top of the reservoir plans. 
There are currently Board vacancies created by the resignations of Michael Medick and Bryon Potts. Peter Smith is also moving out of Guilford and will have to resign his position if he sells his property. Five Board members will have their terms mature the end of this year. To date, there have been no nominees generated from the notice in the newsletter. Current Board members were asked to suggest names of those who would make good Board members. A Board nominating committee will identify and recommend the slate of candidates for the Annual Meeting on November 17, 2010.

Tom Hobbs and Margaret Alton recently met with Mr. Terry Sawyer, Vice President of Loyola University. The Guilford Association had previously expressed reservations about the landscaping and streetscape at the intersection of Charles Street and Coldspring Lane At this recent meeting, Mr. Sawyer indicated that the university will now landscape both sides of Charles Street after the Donnelly building construction is complete. Loyola also agreed to plant a row of trees on the north side of Coldspring Lane west of Charles St. wherever possible so as to provide additional screening.
The Stratford Green annual donation drive was quite successful this year. Sending the donation request letter earlier resulted in a larger than normal response. The appeal has achieved its goal despite the fact that many of the usual large donors still have not made their annual contributions. All Board Members were asked to make at least a minimal contribution to Stratford Green this year. Another last minute reminder letter will go out after the annual bills are sent out. Ms. Sue Talbott, President of the Tuscany-Canterbury community association has indicated that she will urge Tuscany Canterbury residents to make contributions to Sherwood Gardens as well.
With the addition of proceeds from the House and Garden Pilgrimage the Stratford Green reserve account contains close to $300,000. Tom Hobbs will create an investment committee to develop an investment policy for both Stratford Green and Association funds. The committee will include Tom Hobbs, Erin O’Shea, Margaret Alton, Felix Dawson and Darrel Riley.

Tom Hobbs discussed the progress that has been made in setting up a business office for Guilford. An agreement has been reached with Second Presbyterian Church for office space and use of a conference room for board meetings. The location is ideally centrally located in Guilford. The rent would be $400 per month, similar to what Homeland pays the Church of the Redeemer. There would be no additional cost for utilities or janitorial service. We will have initial decorating, furniture and equipment cost. The church has offered the Guilford Association use of unwanted furniture that may be available. It is anticipated that there would be a roughly six month transition period for setting up the space. 
The office manager for Homeland has indicated she would be willing to orient and help train Guilford’s new office manager. There are several experienced applicants for the part-time position of office manager. The Board Members had a brief conversation regarding compensation and other issues pertaining to hiring the new employee.
Tom Hobbs reiterated the need to form a Centennial Committee to assist with planning for Guilford’s first 100 Years. After the newsletter article, a number of people contacted him to say it was a wonderful idea – but there were no actual offers to join in the effort.
Treasurer’s Report: Erin O’Shea
The Guilford Association is currently in the best cash position we have been in for a long time at this point in the calendar year.  As of today, approximately 98% of residents have paid obligatory maintenance fees. The Guilford Association collected $307, 374 in billed revenue (including GSP membership fees). York Courts paid more than was billed due to extra voluntary contributions. Expenses are in line with the budget. Both legal and security costs were somewhat lower than anticipated. 

There was some discussion concerning costs associated with the anticipated new business office. It is expected that the money collected from liens last year will cover the costs of setting up the office and the transition accounting and bookkeeping. 

Stratford Green needs and the decline in financial support from Baltimore City for Sherwood Gardens were reviewed. Board Members discussed the possibility of reduced planting and other strategies to alert the public to the very real need for continued public support for Sherwood Gardens. We plan to have a focus on the long term financial needs of Stratford Green as part of the Centennial efforts.

A motion was requested to approve raising the 2011 annual maintenance charges from $1.60 per 100 SF to $1.80 per 100 SF.

Motion Passed: The billing rate should be increased from $1.60 to $1.80. 
There were ten Board Members in favor and one opposed.

A motion was requested concerning the leasing of office space.

Motion Passed: Assuming we hire a new business manager, the Guilford Association should proceed with renting an office space from Second Presbyterian Church. 
Board Members were unanimous in favor.

There was a discussion of the GSP monies. Collections have been trending down as subscription levels fell off from those in 2008. The only possible solutions include raising the per household fee, reducing hours of coverage or requesting additional voluntary support. It was determined that there would be a mention in the next letter that residents are welcome to make additional contributions to the GSP. The board determined not to raise the GSP membership fee in 2011.
Safety/GSP: Felix Dawson
Felix Dawson presented a slideshow to the Board showing combined information from Securitas with data from the Baltimore City Police Department. A map of Guilford showed all of the last quarter’s crime events or incident reports by type in various colors. The incidents were color coded by seriousness. This quarter there was only one most serious incident. As a whole the incident dots were fairly evenly distributed over the entire neighborhood.
Board Members asked how Guilford compares with nearby neighborhoods Homeland and Roland Park. Felix Dawson indicated he did not have that information but a comparison might be helpful. He indicated the information might be of interest to residents and could be a helpful tool to highlight the value of Guilford’s security program.

Architecture: Tom Hobbs

Approximately 20 applications were submitted this quarter for review. One slate roof was replaced on Charlcote. Plans for the restoration of the Grace Turnbull House were received and approved. Plans were submitted for 4003 St. Paul Street, but the owner is making changes and will resubmit in November for review. 

There was some discussion of the status of litigation with the two York Court properties. Little has changed. One of the parties has not been responsive to the court and now is not responding to requests for mediation so the Guilford Association has requested that the matter be brought back to the judge for remediation.
Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett

The automatic irrigation system continues to require repairs. When Beechfield mows, the mower damages the sprinkler heads, resulting in more repair than the Guilford Association had originally anticipated. 
The gardens have been particularly lovely this year resulting it seems in higher than average attendance and more events being held in Sherwood Gardens. There were a couple of recent events including a wedding which have caused some concern among a few Guilford residents.  The events did not cause harm to Sherwood Gardens. For most wedding events permission of Bruce Barnett was obtained prior to the event being held and voluntary contributions were made to Stratford Green. Three board members, Bruce Barnett, Peter Smith and Elke Franke observed at least one of the events which generated a complaint. They all agreed that the event – a wedding – was acceptable and did not cause disruption to the neighborhood or to Sherwood Gardens. 
There was a brief discussion of the need to revisit the policy regarding outside events being held in Sherwood Gardens. It was decided that the matter would be addressed by a subset of the Board and a proposed policy presented at the next board meeting.
Secretary had to leave the meeting at this point. Vice-President, Lynda Riley took notes for the remainder of the meeting.

Parks:  Margaret Alton

The parks look fine. We are requesting bids for mowing and grounds maintenance for three years to keep prices stable for a longer period.  Bob Jackson and Beechfield are bidding on the upkeep.  Fourteen trees in the St. Paul median need to be replaced.  The City will remove the dead trees and replace them with new trees, but we will have to pay Bartlett to plant them (estimated cost of $900.)  We will also plant the barren spaces.  The trees and bushes at Charlcote and St. Paul will be replaced.  The North Charles St bump outs look great, but we need to replant some of the liriape that was damaged from salt after last winter’s extreme snow fall.  In the Bedford Triangle we are owed a tree that died.  Two oak trees will be planted.

Traffic: Jay Lippincott

There are no traffic issues.  Sidewalks are being replaced along Greenway and Sherwood gardens.  Next year the city will replace the sidewalks along Gateway Park which are in very bad shape.  The cost to Guilford will be $6.50 per foot for the sidewalks that are not damaged by trees in the strip between the sidewalk and street.

There being no other business the meeting was adjourned at 9:15PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Ann Giroux, Secretary
